MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING PINOLE PLANNING COMMISSION

December 12, 2022

THIS MEETING WAS HELD IN A HYBRID FORMAT BOTH IN-PERSON AND ZOOM TELECONFERENCE

A. CALL TO ORDER: 7:20 p.m.

B1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

B2. LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT: Before we begin, we would like to acknowledge the Ohlone people, who are the traditional custodians of this land. We pay our respects to the Ohlone elders, past, present and future, who call this place, Ohlone Land, the land that Pinole sits upon, their home. We are proud to continue their tradition of coming together and growing as a community. We thank the Ohlone community for their stewardship and support, and we look forward to strengthening our ties as we continue our relationship of mutual respect and understanding.

B3. ROLL CALL

Commissioners Present: Banuelos, Benzuly, Menis, Acting Chairperson Kurrent

Commissioners Absent: Vice Chairperson Martinez, Chairperson Moriarty

Staff Present: David Hanham, Planning Manager

Lilly Whalen, Community Development Director

Alex Mog, Assistant City Attorney Justin Shiu, Contract Planner

C. <u>CITIZENS TO BE HEARD</u>

Anthony Vossbrink, Pinole, inquired of the status of the caretaker's home on Adobe Road, which property had been vacant for over a year. While the City Manager had informed him a status report would be provided to the City Council that had not occurred. He expressed concern with rumors in the community regarding the use of the property and suggested its use as a community garden and historical site would be preferred given that the City was losing revenue not leasing the property and since the vacant property was in disrepair and in need of maintenance. An adjoining fire trail on Adobe Road also required some retrofitting to provide ingress/egress access to the back half of Pinole Valley Road, specifically the 3900 block of Pinole Valley Road, which had been blocked with debris and fallen trees. Years ago a prior Fire Chief and Mayor had promised the breach in the fire trail would be repaired.

Mr. Vossbrink also asked the status of the Galbreth Road fire trail crossbar closure located at the end of Galbreth Road where a new barn gate had been installed, although the locks had been removed from the fire trail cross bar. He questioned why some fire trail cross bars had been locked and others had not, and asked whether the City had gone on record that Galbreth Road cross traffic and Rancho Road into the City of El Sobrante would be addressed.

Planning Manager David Hanham explained that staff would have to speak with the Fire Chief to address concerns with the fire breaks/trails and staff would also have to look into the status of the caretaker's home. He reported there had been no applications submitted for the use of that structure.

Commissioner Menis reported he had ex parté communications with Mr. Vossbrink about some of the items he had raised prior to the meeting. He had also sent a notice to members of the public about the single agenda item to be discussed by the Planning Commission.

D. <u>MEETING MINUTES</u>

1. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes from October 24, 2022

MOTION with a Roll Call vote to approve the Planning Commission Meeting Minutes from October 24, 2022, as shown.

MOTION: Banuelos SECONDED: Benzuly APPROVED: 4-0-2 ABSENT: Martinez, Moriarty

E. PUBLIC HEARINGS

1. 2023-2031 Housing Element Update –Recommendation on Adoption

The Planning Commission is requested to consider making a recommendation to the City Council for a General Plan Amendment to adopt the 2023-2031 Housing Element. As an Element of the Pinole General Plan, and in accordance with the California Government Code, the Housing Element presents a comprehensive set of housing policies and programs to address identified housing needs for the City of Pinole for the 2023 through 2031 planning period. The project is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) pursuant to Section 15061(b)(3) of the State CEQA guidelines (Common Sense Exemption) because (1) it can be seen with certainty that there is no possibility that the proposed 2023-2031 Housing Element would have a significant effect on the environment, (2) no property re-zoning is needed to accommodate the City's Regional Housing Needs Allocation, and (3) potential residential development densities have already been analyzed and mitigated in an earlier Environmental Impact Report. The full Public Review Draft Housing Element (issue date: October 14, 2022) can be accessed online (www.landuseplanningforpinole.com) or at the Community Development Department at Pinole City Hall (2131 Pear Street).

Planning Manager Hanham presented the staff reported dated December 12, 2022. He introduced Dan Wery, Housing Element Specialist and Shannon Liska, Planner with Michael Baker International (MBI), the firm hired to complete the City of Pinole's Housing Element Update as well as the Social Justice Element and updates to the Safety Element.

Mr. Hanham recommended the Planning Commission take the following actions: 1) adopt Resolution 22-07 recommending: a) The City Council adopt an amendment to the General Plan to incorporate the revised Draft Housing Element 2023-2031 Update and the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) exemption; b) the City Council authorize the City Manager to make technical modifications, refinements, and clarifications (including but not limited to implementation details of the proposed housing plan programs) to the Housing Element Update without requiring a subsequent hearing and re-adoption; new goals, policies or programs would require re-adoption; and 2) consider and provide recommendations on the opportunities for future program development and additional implementation measures independent of, and subsequent to, the adoption of the Housing Element.

Dan Wery, Housing Element Specialist, MBI, provided a PowerPoint presentation which included an overview of the purpose of the discussion to review changes to the Housing Element since the Planning Commission had last met on October 24, 2022, and since the City Council meeting of November 15, 2022 when changes had been made to the Draft Housing Element. He reported that the document had been submitted on December 2, 2022 to the State Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) for its 90-day review.

Some changes recommended by the Planning Commission had been incorporated by the City Council, some had already been addressed, some required additional revisions and some could be considered independent of the Housing Element Update. The Planning Commission was asked to make a recommendation to the City Council on the adoption of the Draft Housing Element that would be considered by the City Council at its January 17, 2023 meeting.

Mr. Wery summarized the Housing Element Revision Summary which included the addition of the 223-unit Kmart/Pinole Vista site; Revised Site Maps and List, and Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH) and Sites Chapter, and the addition of No Net Loss Backup Inventory. Also added to the Housing Element was a glossary of terms, a translation notice page, updated cost valuation data, more details on community engagement, documented compliance of the public review process, teacher eligibility for an owner-tenant matching program and the recently adopted Pinole Communication and Engagement Plan.

Mr. Wery highlighted a table of the Planning Commission's recommendations, which included how the recommendations would be addressed in the Housing Element contents and/or required zoning amendments and which recommendations would provide opportunities for future consideration as shown on Pages 8 through 11 of the December 12, 2022 staff report. He also highlighted maps as part of Future Considerations, including Religious Institutions and Educational Sites.

Mr. Wery identified the project schedule and next steps. He reiterated the Housing Element had been submitted to HCD on December 2 for the 90-day review period. The City Council would hold a public hearing on the adoption of the Draft Housing Element on January 17, 2023. HCD certification or, if necessary, revisions and recirculation of the Draft Housing Element and resubmittal to HCD had been scheduled for March 2023. Planning Commission review and recommendation to the City Council for review and readoption had been scheduled for April 2023, and the submittal of the re-adopted and revised Housing Element to HCD had been scheduled for May 2023.

Mr. Wery suggested the City's Draft Housing Element was substantially complete with State Housing Law and the City of Pinole was far ahead of most cities since the City had already met much of its Regional Housing Needs Allocation (RHNA) for the next eight years and only needed another 83 +/- units over that time. The City also had a great Sites Inventory and Replacement Sites Inventory identified. He hoped that HCD would respond within the 90-day review period and confirm the City's Draft Housing Element was substantially compliant with State Housing Law, which would allow the City to start implementing the programs and policies contained therein. In the event the state found that the Draft Housing Element was not substantially complete with State Housing Law, HCD would submit a letter to the City and the City would have to respond hopefully to minor comments and resubmit a revised draft to HCD for a 60-day review pursuant to the project schedule.

Mr. Wery welcomed comments from the Planning Commission at this time.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent was impressed with the work done on the Draft Housing Element thus far. He had experience with General Plans and Housing Elements and thanked MBI for its work. He asked for clarification from staff whether the Planning Commission comments made during its October 24 meeting had been included in the Draft Housing Element.

Mr. Hanham identified a redline version of the Planning Commission comments included in Table 1, as shown on Pages 4 through 7 of the December 12 staff report that reflected what had been included in the Draft Housing Element and what had been submitted to HCD. The redline revisions also occurred after the November 15 City Council meeting and reflected any changes the City Council had asked to be made. Table 2, as shown on Pages 8 through 22 of the staff report, included the Planning Commission Recommendations and Opportunities for Implementation.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent commented that it appeared some verbiage was missing between the Draft Housing Element and the information in the staff report as it related to the Planning Commission's recommendations.

Mr. Hanham explained that any additional Planning Commission future consideration recommendations would be part of future policies and programs to be added to the Housing Element.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent asked what would happen if the City did not meet the HCD required deadline of January 31, 2023 for the adoption of the Housing Element.

Assistant City Attorney Alex Mog explained that the City Council was scheduled to adopt the Draft Housing Element on January 17, 2023 prior to the January 31 deadline. In the event HCD determined the City was not in compliance with State Housing Law, it may impact the City by the loss of funding from various grants and the "builders remedy" may come into play. If the City did not have a compliant Housing Element, the City could not use the Housing Accountability Act (HAA) as the basis to deny a project and there could be a risk to the City. Staff hoped the Draft Housing Element would be approved even if the City had to respond to potential revisions to prevent a non-compliant Housing Element and to prevent the potential for the "builders remedy." He emphasized it would be the City's position when the City Council adopted the Draft Housing Element on January 17, 2023 that it would be adopting a compliant Housing Element and if there were any issues from HCD they would be addressed as quickly as possible.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent recognized it would be prudent for the City to adopt a generally compliant Housing Element that complied with the state as soon as possible. While there were things the Planning Commission would like to have as part of future considerations, he urged the Planning Commission to not modify or recommend any new programs at this time but review what was before the Commission.

Commissioner Menis referenced the staff recommendation as outlined on Page 14 of the staff report and asked if that meant the Draft Housing Element would include any revisions the Planning Commission may make at this time, or whether the Commission was being asked to recommend City Council approval of the document submitted to HCD on December 2, 2022.

Mr. Hanham and Mr. Wery clarified the staff recommendation was to approve the Draft Housing Element as submitted to HCD on December 2, 2022. Any revisions made would restart the HCD review clock and delay the process.

Commissioner Menis again referenced the staff recommendation as shown on Page 14 of the staff report, specifically subparagraph (b) which read: The City Council authorize the City Manager to make technical modifications, refinements, and clarifications (including but not limited to implementation details of the proposed housing plan programs) to the Housing Element Update without requiring a subsequent hearing and readoption; new goals, policies or programs would require re-adoption. He asked if that meant any changes made in the future that would lead to a new goal, policy or program would lead to a new Housing Element or amendment to the Housing Element.

Mr. Wery clarified that additional programs may be considered outside of the Housing Element as part of future considerations. If the Planning Commission wanted to amend the Draft Housing Element formally to include those things, that would involve a re-review from HCD as described.

Again referencing the staff recommendation, specifically subparagraph (a) which read: The City Council adopt an Amendment to the General Plan to incorporate the revised draft Housing Element 2023-2031 Update and the CEQA exemption, Commissioner Menis stated the CEQA exemptions as outlined on Page 13 of the staff report had stated no changes were being made to the General Plan whereas, in fact, changes had been proposed to the General Plan as part of the Draft Housing Element. He asked staff to provide clarification.

Assistant City Attorney Mog explained that no changes had been proposed to the land use designations in the General Plan. He clarified the Housing Element would amend the General Plan as an element of the General Plan but was not changing any of the permitted uses in the General Plan. To address the concerns, he suggested the third full whereas clause as shown on Page 2 of Resolution 22-07, and as shown in Attachment A to the staff report, could be amended to read:

WHEREAS, the Housing Element update qualifies for an exemption in the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") under CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3), as the project does not provide entitlements to land use development projects, nor does it propose development of the identified RHNA sites that could have an effect on the environment, and no changes to land uses within the City or changes to the City's General Plan outside of the Housing Element are proposed;

Assistant City Attorney Mog also detailed Senate Bill (SB) 9 that allowed two units by right, which would also be exempt from CEQA, and if someone submitted an SB 9 application to the City it must be approved.

Commissioner Banuelos commented on the building of Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) where parking had been an issue in the community, particularly in his neighborhood and which had not been taken into account as part of SB 9. While he could accept building on religious institution properties or vacant shopping center sites, he was not okay with overdensifying existing neighborhoods and was so concerned with the impacts he stated he may vote against this agenda item.

Assistant City Attorney Mog acknowledged the concerns but again stated that SB 9 was a state law and the City was stuck with it, but the City had some flexibility to adopt regulations related to ADUs.

The Planning Commission discussed at length concerns related to ADUs, SB 9 and that if the City did not have a certified Housing Element it could be placed at greater risk.

Assistant City Attorney Mog suggested as the policies, programs and implementation steps came before the Planning Commission that was the time to provide feedback on the specifics.

Mr. Hanham added no changes were being proposed to densities, intensities or zoning but something could be amended in the future.

Commissioner Menis again referenced the staff recommendation and his understanding based on the verbiage that the implementation of the Housing Element programs would skip the Planning Commission process, although Assistant City Attorney Mog explained the implementation details had shown how the program would be implemented. As an example, if the City were to adopt a Just Cause Eviction Ordinance, it was an ordinance that would require City Council approval. As another example, the implementation details could include changing the timeline of implementation of a program from three to two years. The actual implementation would still need to go through the appropriate legislative body and any ordinance required City Council approval.

Commissioner Menis referenced Page 22 of the Housing Element Update and the 5th Cycle Program for Accessible Units for the Physically Disabled, Program H.4.8 and the Continued Appropriateness recommendation to *remove completed reasonable accommodation procedure.* He recalled that was due to the accommodations being integrated into the State Building Code the City had recently adopted and he asked staff to provide clarification, and Mr. Hanham explained the requirements for Program H.4.8 were in the State Building Code.

Commissioner Menis referenced Page 17, Housing Construction Program H.4.2, and asked whether there were any 6th Cycle Programs that could be referenced and was informed by Mr. Hanham the program was not tied to anything in particular.

Commissioner Menis referenced Page 16, Rehabilitation Assistance Program H.2.3, with the Continued Appropriateness to: *Retain/Modify. Increase program specificity, language, and metrics, including setting a geographic target for assistance.* He asked whether the City had existing metrics and if so whether that information was available to the public.

Shannon Liska, Planner, MBI explained that the same table had shown the program from the 5th Cycle Housing Element with the new program to go off of the previous metrics and which targeted the number of units.

Commissioner Menis asked whether the City had met those goals in the current 5th cycle Housing Element, to which Mr. Wery stated he was unsure but the goals were still good goals that could be retained and carried forward.

Community Development Director Lilly Whalen stated she would look into whether or not there were any records of existing goals being met.

Commissioner Menis added the document also mentioned in multiple locations the City's recently adopted Communication and Engagement Plan. He requested that a hyperlink be included in the digital documents as well as any associated documents.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent referenced Table 63, Planning Related Fees, as shown on Page 99 of the document, particularly the last entry for Variance, Single Family Variance, and with the fee shown to be incorrect and which should be corrected.

Mr. Wery explained that was a good example of a technical change that could be made absent a public hearing and that entry would be corrected to read \$1,650.

Contract Planner Justin Shiu reported that Chairperson Moriarty had provided written comments which he read into the record at this time. Chairperson Moriarty had no major issues, was pleased with the additions and inclusion of the Environmental Justice Element language, but noted that Page 8 regarding the new public review period contained repeated sentences in paragraphs two and three. The Chair also appreciated the references throughout the document to the Communication and Engagement Plan, found Table 73, as shown on Page 165 to be helpful but the Appendix A Map was different from the original, and she assumed the update had been reflected in Appendix B since the original map was missing Sites 30 through 44, which apparently did not exist.

PUBLIC HEARING OPENED

There were no comments from the public.

PUBLIC HEARING CLOSED

Acting Chairperson Kurrent recognized there were many issues that needed to be addressed in the future but he wanted the Planning Commission to focus on obtaining HCD approval and focus on the December 2 Draft of the Housing Element as submitted to HCD.

Commissioner Banuelos stated he was okay with most of the information conceptually, but hoped that tweaking would be allowed in the future. He remained distrustful given the last General Plan and Zoning Ordinance Update ten years ago when the forecast was that Pinole would grow about 5 percent, although the RHNA had suggested the City would grow almost 7 percent leading him to the opinion that the people calculating the RHNA did not know what they were talking about. He noted the City had quit the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) for around a year and a half at that time, with the knowledge the City would lose money from available grants, and his mistrust of the state and the entire system was that the RHNA numbers were bogus. He was aware they had to start somewhere and he would likely vote for the item although he really did not support it.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent understood the concerns about the ABAG numbers that were shared by many cities.

Commissioner Banuelos commented that he could support some of the ideas in the document. He recognized that people who had nowhere to go needed help. He cited a former redevelopment project for three small homes on Buena Vista where one of the homes had been purchased by a teacher. He urged caution when moving forward to be careful with what they were doing.

Commissioner Benzuly was generally okay with the Housing Element as submitted and found that everything looked okay. He understood there was a timing element that required the City to have something approved by January 31, 2023. While not perfect, the City had to have something given the risks and potential exposure.

Commissioner Menis referenced Exhibit B, Notice of Exemption, and suggested the Applicability of Statutory Exemption Section 15061 (b)(3) of the State CEQA Guidelines, as shown on the CEQA Statutory Exemption 15061 (b)(3) Findings, be amended, with the second to last sentence under this section to be eliminated, and which currently read: *No changes to land uses within the City or changes to the City's General Plan are proposed,* since changes were being made to the City's General Plan.

Commissioner Menis was pleased with Table 1 and the memorandum included on Page 4 in the Housing Element, which had shown the City would have sufficient backup sites to meet the Low Income housing obligations. As to the Place Based Improvements as shown on Page 6, he appreciated flagging the highlighted points in the future Environmental Justice Element, as shown. With respect to Page 11 and the discussion of the Just Cause Eviction Ordinance, he suggested it would be interesting to look at that in the future.

Commissioner Menis appreciated the note of translation services on the back of the first page, which was important to have prior to the table of contents and he applauded staff for having that information at the beginning of the document. He stated most of his comments had been made at the prior Planning Commission meeting.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent was hesitant to communicate to HCD there were other potential sites in the City for potential housing development because if they were not developed within two cycles of the Housing Element they would not be eligible for inclusion in the next update. He stated it was good to have the knowledge of those sites in reserve but he would rather not communicate that information to HCD.

Commissioner Menis understood the point was not to have those sites be included in the sites inventory but if there was an issue with the sites inventory the backup was there.

Mr. Hanham explained that additional sites had not been mentioned but if needed could be identified as additional sites if a site was undevelopable for one reason or another when the City would have the ability to bring in additional sites.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent acknowledged that affordable housing had a stigma for many but affordable housing was vital for people in the community, was more like workforce housing, and he understood some cities had been adamant about not allowing affordable housing in their communities. He wished the state would do a better job enforcing the rules for all.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent suggested that when new Planning Commissioners were appointed to the Planning Commission would be the perfect time to consider the Planning Commission recommendations and consider a Just Cause Eviction Ordinance. Had there been more time, he would have liked to have had those Planning Commission recommendations incorporated into the Housing Element, but given the timeline the City had to meet to have a certified Housing Element made that impossible.

Commissioner Menis offered a motion to approve the staff recommendation, subject to:

 Revise the third full whereas clause as shown on Page 2 of Resolution 22-07 to read:

WHEREAS, the Housing Element update qualifies for an exemption in the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") under CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3), as the project does not provide entitlements to land use development projects, nor does it propose development of the identified RHNA sites that could have an effect on the environment, and no changes to land uses within the City are proposed; and

Exhibit B, Notice of Exemption, Applicability of Statutory Exemption Section 15061
(b)(3) of the State CEQA Guidelines, as shown on the California Environmental
Quality Act (CEQA) Statutory Exemption 15061 (b)(3) Findings, to be amended,
with the second to last sentence under this section to be eliminated and which
currently read:

No changes to land uses within the City or changes to the City's General Plan are proposed since changes were being made to the City's General Plan.

On the motion, Commissioner Banuelos asked if the changes proposed were made to the resolution whether the City would be open to requiring more changes.

Assistant City Attorney Mog suggested nothing was proposed to change the General Plan outside of the Housing Element. As an alternative, he reiterated his recommendation to amend the third full whereas clause as shown on Page 2 of Resolution 22-07, to read:

WHEREAS, the Housing Element update qualifies for an exemption in the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") under CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3), as the project does not provide entitlements to land use development projects, nor does it propose development of the identified RHNA sites that could have an effect on the environment, and no changes to land uses within the City or changes to the City's General Plan outside of the Housing Element are proposed;

Assistant City Attorney Mog added the City Council may decide to change the General Plan in the future but that would require CEQA review.

MOTION with a Roll Call vote to adopt Resolution 22-07, A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the City of Pinole, Recommending to the City Council the Approval of General Plan Amendment 22-02 for Adoption of the 2023-2031 Housing Element and Approval of the CEQA Exemption Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3) for the 2023-2031 Housing Element Update, with Exhibit A: 2023-2031 Housing Element and Exhibit B: Notice of Exemption, subject to:

- Revise the third full whereas clause as shown on Page 2 of Resolution 22-07 to read:
 - WHEREAS, the Housing Element update qualifies for an exemption in the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") under CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3), as the project does not provide entitlements to land use development projects, nor does it propose development of the identified RHNA sites that could have an effect on the environment, and no changes to land uses within the City are proposed; and
- Exhibit B, Notice of Exemption, Applicability of Statutory Exemption Section 15061 (b)(3) of the State CEQA Guidelines, as shown on the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Statutory Exemption 15061 (b)(3) Findings, to be amended, with the second to last sentence under this section to be eliminated and which currently read: No changes to land uses within the City or changes to the City's General Plan are proposed since changes were being made to the City's General Plan.

MOTION: Menis SECONDED: Banuelos APPROVED: 4-0-2 ABSENT: Martinez, Moriarty

Mr. Shiu described the 10-day appeal process of a decision of the Planning Commission in writing to the City Clerk subject to applicable fees.

	Τ
	2
	_ つ
	2
	4
	5
	_
	6
	7
	^
	8
	9
1	$\overline{\cap}$
Τ	U
1	1
1	2
1	_
Τ	3
1	4
1	_
Τ	J
1	6
1	7
111111111222222222333333333	1
1	8
1	a
_	_
2	U
2	1
\sim	$\overline{}$
_	_
2	3
2	1
_	_
2	5
2	6
$\overline{}$	7
2	/
2	8
2	a
_	_
3	O
3	1
$\stackrel{\smile}{\sim}$	_
3	2
3	3
2	7
S	4
3	5
3	6
	_
3	/
3	8
2	^
3	9
4	0
4	1
_	_
4	2
4	3
_	⊿
4	4
4	5
4	6
	0
4	1
4	8

Acting Chairperson Kurrent again expressed his appreciation to the consultants and staff for their work on the Housing Element and urged residents to read the document.

Commissioner Menis also expressed his gratitude for the work of the consultants and City staff and the feedback from the community.

F. OLD BUSINESS: None

G. NEW BUSINESS

Planning Commission Regular Meeting Schedule 2023
 Reviewing and Adopting the Planning Commission Regular Meeting Schedule dates in 2023

The Planning Commission reviewed the proposed Planning Commission Regular Meeting Schedule for 2023 and made no changes.

Mr. Hanham advised that a two-meeting format had been proposed to allow for flexibility of time and any meeting could be canceled, if needed.

MOTION with a Roll Call vote to adopt the Planning Commission Regular Meeting Schedule Dates for 2023, as shown.

MOTION: Banuelos SECONDED: Menis APPROVED: 4-0-2 ABSENT: Martinez, Moriarty

H. <u>CITY PLANNER'S / COMMISSIONERS' REPORT</u>

Mr. Hanham reported that staff continued to process the Pinole Shores II project; the building on the Doctor's Hospital site had been demolished; staff was working on the objective standards program and staff would be bringing forward parklet regulations in the New Year.

Commissioner Benzuly inquired of the status of the Satellite Affordable Housing Associates (SAHA) project, and Mr. Hanham reported the applicant had some funding fallout but had ultimately been able to secure additional funding and staff was reviewing the plan sets with the project to move forward.

Commissioner Menis referenced an article in the <u>San Francisco Chronicle</u> dated October 30, 2022 about rain gardens implemented in the City of San Francisco. He requested a future agenda item to discuss the idea.

Commissioner Menis also reported he had ex parté communications with Tony Vossbrink who had requested the following as future agenda items: Pinole Community Television (PCTV) to have the public information to access Zoom meetings be identified on the banner for televised meetings for City Council and Planning Commission meetings; asked of the costs to the City incurred by ADUs and tenants/renters if not reported to the City, and asked whether the City had enough code enforcement officers to meet current and future demands, which Commissioner Menis recognized may not necessarily be future agenda items but were items staff should evaluate.

 Mr. Hanham advised the PCTV banner could easily be modified. He would discuss the other matters with the Community Development Director to see what could be done and the Planning Commission would be updated.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent also commented that the City's Tree Ordinance was not fully understood by residents and was an area where better enforcement was needed. He suggested that rain gardens may be something the Pinole Garden Club may be interested in considering.

Commissioner Banuelos asked the status of the Historic Overlay District, and was informed by Assistant City Attorney Mog the City Council had decided not to move forward.

Commissioner Menis explained that two Council members had to recuse themselves from discussing the item due to the proximity of their residences leaving three Council members to move the item forward, although there had not been three votes to do that and the item died.

Commissioner Banuelos was disappointed the item had fallen through given the staff time spent to prepare the item.

In response to Commissioner Menis, Assistant City Attorney Mog acknowledged that if the new City Council wanted to consider the item as a future agenda item and move forward that could be a consideration but at this point the City Council had decided not to move forward. He added if more than three Council members had to recuse themselves on an item, there was a process to bring back a third Council member to achieve a quorum. He confirmed the City Council had heard the concerns about not moving the item forward.

Acting Chairperson Kurrent commented on the parklet regulations, his understanding few businesses would be affected, and questioned whether the regulations were needed, but Mr. Hanham explained that some existing businesses wanted to retain the parklets on their property. Staff was considering parklet/outdoor dining regulations and maintenance considerations, which would all come back to the Planning Commission at the time the item was presented.

I. **COMMUNICATIONS**: None

J. NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Planning Commission to be a Regular Meeting scheduled for January 9, 2023 at 7:00 p.m.

K. ADJOURNMENT: 9:20 p.m.

Transcribed by:

Sherri D. Lewis Transcriber